
 

 

CITY OF TRUSSVILLE 

PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION 

NOVEMBER 2022 MINUTES 

 The Trussville Planning & Zoning Commission met for a workshop session on Thursday, 
November 10, 2022 at 6 pm at Trussville City Hall Annex. 
 
 Those members present:  Vice Chairman Jim Meads  
     Councilor Ben Short 
     Wayne Sullivan – City Engineer & board member 

Ralph Robson 
Ryan Dawkins  
Steve Turner 
Kris Reeves 

      
 Also present:   Fire Marshal Jesse Clifton      
     Director of Planning, Building & Sustainability J.R. Malchus 

City Clerk Dan Weinrib  
 

Those absent:   Chairman Darrell Skipper 
Brett Isom 

    Police Representative  
     
Vice Chairman Meads convened the workshop promptly at 6 pm. They reviewed minutes, one 

annexation proposal and three subdivision proposals. They quickly determined they had enough 
information to keep Trussville Utilities’ survey application on the agenda. 

 
Norman Nix had submitted an annexation application for adjacent property he owned and a 

subdivision application on his late parents’ home property next door. The Commission delayed putting the 
annexation application on the agenda because the subject parcel is less than an acre, which does not meet 
the lot-size requirement for City A-1 zoning. They also put his related subdivision application on hold 
because his proposed Lot 1 was under one acre. City Engineer Wayne Sullivan encouraged Nix to have his 
surveyor contact him about corrective measures to his application.  

 
Eastern Valley LLC had submitted its proposed Crossings at Deerfoot Phase 4, Sector 2 12-lot 

subdivision. Developer Charles Kessler represented himself and superintendent John Summers. Fire Chief 
Tim Shotts and Fire Marshal Jesse Clifton spoke up in opposition to the application. Evidently, the 
developer had already constructed an 84-foot diameter dead-end for the subject property, prior to final plat 
approval. The Fire Department took issue with it because the Fire Code requires 96 feet and the City had 
previously reached a compromise of 90-92 feet, so that the developer would not have to move utilities. 
Kessler disagreed, stating that he constructed the 84-foot circle based on his engineer’s directions. He 
argued that his contractor has never lied to him about anything, including this topic; otherwise, he never 
would have constructed a smaller dead end.  Kessler admitted he was not at the meeting with Malchus and 
Summers where they discussed as close to 90 feet without moving utilities. Via speaker phone, Malchus 
told the Commission that the compromise was for approximately 90 feet, but as large as they could without 
affecting utilities. However, it was left unclear whether 90 feet meant pavement only or included the 
curbing. The disagreements prompted Meads to ask whether the Commission could approve a plat that 
included dead-end that does not meet the 2015 Fire Code (Ordinance No. 2016-001-ADM, adopted January 
12, 2016) The Commission, including its recording secretary, encouraged Meads to get a legal opinion from 
city attorney Chesley Payne prior to the Monday meeting.   

 
 The Commission then gave informal guidance to Zakir and Mina Khan, owners of the undeveloped 
parcel located at 3465 Pear Street. The terrain makes it costly to build a driveway access to Pear Street, so 
the Commission advised them to construct it over an undeveloped yet recorded dead-end right-of-way, 
located between 3445 & 3451 Coody Road.  The owners verbally agreed to give the City Clerk a written 
statement, agreeing never to subdivide their property. They also understood that owners of 3445 & 3451 
Coody Road could build driveway access spurs off their proposed driveway. 

 
With no further matters to discuss, the agenda workshop concluded around 6:40 pm. 
 

  The Trussville Planning & Zoning Board met in regular session on Monday, November 14, 
2022, at 6 pm at Trussville City Hall Annex. 

Those members present:  Vice Chairman Jim Meads 
     Ralph Robson 
     Councilor Ben Short 

Wayne Sullivan – City Engineer & board member 



 

 

     Steve Turner 
 
 Those members absent:  Chairman Darrell Skipper 
     Brett Isom 

Ryan Dawkins 
Kris Reeves  
Police Representative 

      
 Also present:   City Clerk & Recording Secretary Dan Weinrib 
     Fire Chief Tim Shotts 
     Fire Marshal Jesse Clifton 

    Director of Planning, Building & Sustainability J.R. Malchus 
       

     
 Vice Chairman Meads convened at 6:05 pm. The Board reviewed minutes from October 2022 

workshop and regular session.  Meads moved and Short seconded the motion for approval as presented. 
UNANIMOUS 

 
Under subdivisions, the Commission reviewed Trussville Utilities’ proposed survey for Fire Station 

No. 4, a 5.82-acre plot located on Trussville-Clay Road, south of Martin Road. J.T. Murphy of Civil 
Consultants represented the applicant. He told the Commission that after adjustments, the final survey 
would show three lots. Sullivan questioned whether Martin Road was really a county road due to the lack 
of signage and right of way. Murphy did not disagree with Sullivan. He pointed out that the back lot would 
be accessible from Memory Lane. Vice Chairman Meads opened the public hearing then promptly closed 
it due to lack of public feedback. When asked, Sullivan said he would support the final plat as long as it 
showed all three lots, identified the roads touching each lot and that each lot obtained a new address. 
Sullivan moved and Turner seconded the motion for approval with those noted stipulations. UNANIMOUS 

 
The Commission then reviewed Eastern Valley LLC’s proposed 12-lot Crossing at Deerfoot Phase 

4 Sector 2 final plat. Jason Kessler represented his company. Vice Chairman Meads brought up the issue 
regarding the cul-de-sac dimensions and the International Fire Code. He first recognized city attorney 
Chesley Payne, who shared with the Commission his legal opinion. Earlier in the day, Payne shared his 
legal opinion via email, which is attached to these minutes.  

 
2015 Fire Code Appendix D mandates a 96-foot diameter cul-de-sac circle. In a previous 

conversation, Malchus and the developer informally agreed upon approximately 90 feet, but as large as 
they could without affecting utilities. It was left unaddressed whether the 90-feet included or excluded 
curbing. The building contractor wound up building an 86-ft diameter pavement circle (88 feet curb wall to 
curb wall; 89 feet outside curb edge-to outside curb edge) When asked by Short, Kessler stated he had 
submitted plans to the City Engineer and Fire Marshal over four years ago. Sullivan countered that he had 
not seen specific plans prior to this subdivision. Since then, the original engineer switched firms. Rodney 
Cunninghan now handles this matter. Under further questioning, Kessler stated that the 4A final plat was 
approved in 2015; the preliminary 4B plat was approved in either 2014 or 2015.  

 
Discussion ensued regarding the time lag between such prior plat approval, the City’s adoption of 

the 2015 Fire Code and the start of subdivision development. Sullivan stated that the sector approval expired 
due to no starting action within a year as well as general lack of activity. 

 
Kessler stated that his business maintained its land disturbance permit and bond. He emphatically 

said that they intended all along to work within the scope of the permit and that they had never been told 
the delayed start and lack of activity were going to be issues. “We want to find some resolution to this,” he 
said. “I’ll make sure it won’t happen again.” 

 
Prior to the meeting, the Fire Department weighed in on the Fire Code enforcement issue with an 

opinion co-authored by Clifton and Shotts, with input from the State Fire Marshal. It too is attached to these 
minutes. When asked by Meads whether he would pursue a misdemeanor violation against Eastern Valley 
LLC (Kessler), Clifton deferred to Shotts, who in turn deferred to State Fire Marshal Scott F. Pilgreen. The 
Fire Department expressed concern for a dangerous precedent of enabling a contractor to proceed with non-
compliant construction. There was universal agreement that any civil or criminal action would be taken 
against the contractor, not the City. It was clear that the contractor performed work without a current permit. 
Malchus acknowledged not having issued a stop-work order. 

 
Vice Chairman Meads opened the public hearing then promptly closed it due to lack of public 

feedback. 
 
The Commission deliberated. Turner made the motion for plat approval with Short’s suggested 

friendly amendments that the contractor first pay retroactively for permits not previously obtained -- 



 

 

penalties/fine(s) included – in addition to getting compliant on a go-forward basis. Short seconded the 
motion. UNANIMOUS 

 
 Under Miscellaneous, the city clerk gave a briefing to the Commission regarding the proposed 2023 
meetings calendar. 
 
 With no further business remaining, Vice Chairman Meads adjourned the meeting around 6:44 pm. 
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Dan Weinrib

From: Chesley P. Payne <cpayne@msnattorneys.com>
Sent: Monday, November 14, 2022 12:33 PM
To: Meads, Jim; Benjamin Short; Jesse Clifton
Cc: Dan Weinrib; Wayne Sullivan; Steve Turner; Ralph Robson (robsoncontractorsinc@gmail.com); Ryan 

Dawkins; Kris Reeves (kris@peakstoragegroup.com); Darrell Skipper; Brett Isom (bisom@rpcgb.org); 
Tim Shotts; JR Malchus

Subject: RE: [External Email] Question concerning Fire Apparatus Access

 

Jim I just responded back to you. Here is the text from that prior email: 
 
As an addendum to my opinion, I was provided the attached email by Jesse Clifton, Fire 
Marshal for the City of Trussville, Alabama.  
 
From a review of the issues raised by this email, it presents a conflict within the state code. 
The municipal planning commission retains its authority over all subdivision approvals within 
the municipality. However, the State Fire Marshal  has its authority to enforce the fire code 
under 36‐19‐2 which allows for the enforcement of the fire code through its police power 
granted under its statute.  
 
In 2012, the Alabama Court of Civil Appeals reviewed this conflict of laws under the case 
entitled Ridnour v. Brownlow Homebuilders, Inc., 100 So.3d 554 (Ala. Civ. App. 2012). As part 
of its review, it acknowledged there was a conflict under state law between the regulatory 
powers of municipalities and counties and those of the State Fire Marshal: 
 
“Harmonizing the various statutory and regulatory provisions together, as we are required to 
do, see Ex parte Jones Mfg. Co., 589 So.2d 208, 211 (Ala.1991) (“Statutes should be construed 
together so as to harmonize the provisions as far as practical.”), we hold that only county 
commissions and municipalities have the power to adopt general residential construction and 
building codes but that the state fire marshal may adopt residential construction and building 
codes relating to fire prevention and protection applicable statewide that supersede the 
municipal and county codes to the extent they are inconsistent with the code adopted by the 
state fire marshal. See Alabama Dep’t of Revenue v. Jim Beam Brands Co., 11 So.3d 858, 862‐
63 (Ala.Civ.App.2008).” 
 
In effect, where an issue is covered by the fire code passed by the State Fire Marshal, it 
supersedes local governmental ordinance. In effect, this means the City of Trussville’s 
ordinance adopting the 2015 International Fire Code has been preempted by the adoption of 
this fire code and all appendices by the State Fire Marshal. Having said this, the question now 
becomes who is the party authorized to enforce the fire code adopted by the State Fire 
Marshal’s office? In my opinion, it is beyond the jurisdictional scope of the P&Z board to 
enforce the provisions of the state fire code, and more particularly Appendix D as it has not 
been adopted by the City of Trussville. However, failure to comply with the state fire code 
could place someone under the jurisdictional authority of the local fire marshal to exercise its 
police power and cite the violator with a violation of the state fire code. Therefore, the 
prudent course would be to inform the applicant that while there is no violation of any local 
ordinance, constructing the street in this manner could open the possibility of the person 
constructing to potential criminal liability under the state fire code. They should be advised to 
retain counsel of their own to review their options prior to proceeding. Please advise with any 
questions. Thanks.  

  Caution: This email originated from outside of our organization and was not sent by one of our employees. Please 
take care when clicking links or opening attachments. When in doubt, contact your IT Department.  
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Chesley P. Payne, Attorney  
Direct: 205-838-9008 Facsimile: 205-838-9028 Main: 205-838-9000 
1780 Gadsden Highway, Birmingham, Alabama 35235 
Email:    cpayne@msnattorneys.com  
Website: www.msnattorneys.com  

 

For all amounts owed over $5,000.00 at closing, our office requires a wire transfer of funds. Please contact us 
for our wiring instructions if you are required to bring more than $5,000.00 for closing. VERIFY WIRING 
INSTRUCTIONS BY CALLING (205) 838-9000. These Wire instructions will not change. We are not 
responsible for misdirected funds. IF YOU RECEIVE NEW WIRING INSTRUCTIONS ON THIS CLOSING, 
PLEASE NOTIFY ME IMMEDIATELY BY PHONE TO CONFIRM. OUR LAW FIRM DOES NOT ALTER ITS 
WIRING INSTRUCTIONS AND OUR WIRING INSTRUCTIONS ARE ONLY SENT THROUGH OUR SECURE 
EMAIL SYSTEM. 

CONFIDENTIALITY STATEMENT: This electronic transmission contains information from the law firm of Massey, Stotser & Nichols PC, which may be confidential 
privileged. The information is intended to be for the use of the individual or entity named above. If you are not the intended recipient, be aware that any disclosure, 
copying, distribution or use of the contents of this information is prohibited. If you have received this transmission in error, please notify us by telephone or by electro
mail immediately 

TAX ADVICE DISCLOSURE: Any federal tax advice contained in this communication (including attachments) was not intended or written to be used, and it cannot 
used, by you for the purpose of (1) avoiding any penalty that may be imposed by the Internal Revenue Service or (2) promoting, marketing or recommending to ano
party any transaction or matter addressed herein. 
 

    

From: Meads, Jim <jimmeads@sain.com>  
Sent: Monday, November 14, 2022 12:19 PM 
To: 'Benjamin Short' <bshort@trussville.org>; Jesse Clifton <jesse.clifton@trussville.gov>; Chesley P. Payne 
<cpayne@msnattorneys.com> 
Cc: Dan Weinrib <dweinrib@trussville.org>; Wayne Sullivan <wsullivan@trussville.org>; Steve Turner 
<steveturner@kw.com>; Ralph Robson (robsoncontractorsinc@gmail.com) <robsoncontractorsinc@gmail.com>; Ryan 
Dawkins <rtdawkins@gmail.com>; Kris Reeves (kris@peakstoragegroup.com) <kris@peakstoragegroup.com>; Darrell 
Skipper <darrell@skipperinc.com>; Brett Isom (bisom@rpcgb.org) <bisom@rpcgb.org>; Tim Shotts 
<tim.shotts@trussville.gov>; JR Malchus <jmalchus@trussville.org>; Meads, Jim <jimmeads@sain.com> 
Subject: RE: [External Email] Question concerning Fire Apparatus Access 
 
Chesley: 
   Does the information in the email from Mr. Clifton change the City Attorney’s Advisory Opinion to the Planning & 
Zoning Board? 
 
Thanks, 
 

Jim Meads, P.E. 
President/CEO 
 
Two Perimeter Park South 
Suite 500 East 
Birmingham, Alabama  35243 
Direct: (205) 263-2103 
Cell:    (205) 910-2536 
 
Email:    jimmeads@sain.com 
Website:  www.sain.com 
 

 
 


